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AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION
of WISCONSIN





207 East Buffalo Street, Suite 325

Milwaukee, WI 53202-5774 

April 17, 2009 

Senator Mark Miller, co-chair

Joint Committee on Finance

Room 317 East
State Capitol
Madison, WI 53707-7882

Representative Mark Pocan, co-chair

Joint Committee on Finance

Room 309 East
State Capitol
Madison, WI 53708
VIA FACSIMILE
Dear Senator Miller and Representative Pocan, 

As you know the 2009 Executive Budget – Assembly Bill 75 creates a domestic partner registry in each Wisconsin county.  By registering eligible same-sex couples are afforded a limited number of benefits or protections – less than 50.  
Registered domestic partners, for instance, would have hospital visitation rights, a priority to make medical decisions for one another, and certain probate benefits.   Assembly Bill 75 would allow the domestic partners of state and University employees to receive health insurance coverage under a state plan and provide them with family leave to care for their partners. 
As you may know, the American Civil Liberties Union and ACLU of Wisconsin currently are suing the state to secure health insurance coverage and family leave for the domestic partners of all state employees.  Because the state currently denies our clients access to the health insurance protections provided to married employees, our clients have sometimes gone without insurance or paid more for inferior insurance.  They and other domestic partners of state employees have lived with untreated or undertreated serious medical conditions.  The denial of these protections violates Article I, Section 1 of the Wisconsin Constitution, a constitutional infirmity in current law that Assembly Bill 75 remedies. 
The legal status of marriage, in contrast to the proposal in Assembly Bill 75, involves hundreds of state legal protections and more than a thousand federal ones, all of which attach when a couple marries.

Some have suggested that the budget proposal would violate the second sentence of Article XIII, Section 13 of the Wisconsin Constitution which was adopted in November 2006.  It reads, “A legal status identical or substantially similar to that of marriage for unmarried individuals shall not be valid or recognized in this state.”  
For instance, a senior legal counsel of the Arizona-based Alliance Defense Fund, reportedly has said, “The bill does violate and run afoul of the Wisconsin marriage amendment.” (February 23, 2009, Milwaukee Journal Sentinel)  

Ms. Julaine Appling, a leading proponent of the Marriage Amendment in 2005 and 2006, reportedly told Wispolitics.com recently that the domestic partner proposal in Assembly Bill 75 “is very marriage-like….”  
The legal analysis of the ACLU and ACLU of Wisconsin shows that the provisions in the budget neither individually, nor taken as a whole violate the Marriage Amendment.  The provisions in Assembly Bill 75 are not even close to being substantially similar to marriage.   
But why take our word for it?  Consider what the proponents of the Marriage Amendment were saying in 2005 and 2006.  
The primary author of the Amendment, Representative Mark Gundrum, explicitly stated in his co-sponsorship and circulation memos about the Amendment that it “does not prohibit the state, local governments or private entities from setting up their own legal construct to provide particular privileges or benefits, such as health insurance benefits, pension benefits, joint tax return filing, hospital visitation, etc. ….”  (See Rep. Gundrum’s memo as posted on Wispolitics.com attached.)  
The contemporary media releases and news reports from the Amendment ratification campaign reveal that the public was reassured that domestic partner benefits were secure if the Amendment passed.  Legislators who supported the Amendment, including the co-author, Representative Suder, issued media releases telling voters that state and local government health insurance benefits and other privileges for lesbian and gay male couples were not endangered by the Amendment.  (Suder release, March 1, 2006). These and similar statements from Amendment proponents were reported widely in the contemporary press.  For example, the Milwaukee Journal Sentinel reported that Rep. Mark Gundrum “said the amendment would allow the Legislature at some point to create a civil union that includes a limited number of benefits, as long as it wasn’t ‘substantially similar’ to what’s granted to a married couple.” (MJS, July 30, 2006); the Capital Times reported that lead Senate sponsor Scott Fitzgerald said that the Amendment would not prohibit state and local governments from providing benefits such as health insurance and Julaine Appling, herself agreed that “domestic partner benefits were not threatened.”). (CT, February 25, 2006)  Although opponents of the Marriage Amendment expressed fears about its potential impact on domestic partner benefits, the supporters of it, including the chief sponsors of the bill, consistently took the position that domestic partner benefits were safe.  (Wisconsin State Journal, March 10, 2004; Associated Press, December 8, 2005; Family Research Institute, Q&A, August 2006) 
Attorney General J.B. Van Hollen, in a January 13, 2007 interview in the Wisconsin State Journal, told reporter Mark Pitsch that he agreed with former Attorney General Lautenschlager’s opinion, “that a constitutional amendment banning same-sex marriage would not prevent local governments or private employers from providing health benefits to the same-sex partners of employees.” 
No one can assure the Joint Committee on Finance that some litigious individual or group will not sue the State of Wisconsin should this proposal be adopted.   It is clear that such a litigant would have a very difficult time establishing standing and rebutting the clear extrinsic evidence coming from the proponents of the Marriage Amendment.  If there is litigation I can assure legislators that the ACLU and the ACLU of Wisconsin are prepared to help defend these domestic partner protections in court.  

On behalf of ACLU of Wisconsin’s nearly 9,000 members and same-sex couples throughout our state, we urge you to adopt the domestic registry proposal with at least the current number, if not more, protections attached. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

Christopher Ahmuty

Executive Director

